Index of the Regular Board Meeting 03.13.2014

CLACKAMAS RIVER WATER BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS

REGULAR BOARD MEETING
 BOARD INDEX OF AUDIOTAPE
March 13, 2014
	COMMISSIONERS PRESENT:
	STAFF PRESENT:

	Larry Sowa, President
	Lee Moore, General Manager

	Ken Humberston, Secretary
	Carol Bryck, Chief Financial Officer

	Hugh Kalani, Treasurer
	Bob George, District Engineer

	Dave Mc Neel 
	Adora Campbell, Exec Asst. to the Board

	
	

	Absent:  Grafton Sterling

	CRW Employees:  Donn Bunyard, Rob Cummings, Suzanne Delorenzo



VISITORS:
Mona Kalani, Cyndi Lewis-Wolfram, Keith Miller (SWA), Warren Mitchell
Call to Order 

The meeting was called to order at 6:00 pm by President Sowa. The pledge of allegiance was recited.
The Board congratulated Carol Bryck and Staff for the receipt of the FY 2013-14 Budget Award provided by the Government Finance Officers Association (GFOA). In addition, the Board congratulated Lee Moore, Sr., for his 12-years of service on the Housing Authority Board of Portland/Home Forward including his role as Board Chairman. He was honored by having a new community center at Stevens Creek Crossing the Lee E Moore, Sr. Opportunity Center in his name. The Board was, pleased to see his service to the community honored in this way and thanked him for serving as CRW’s General Manager.
Public Comment

None
Agenda Item 1.0:
Resolution 15-2014:  Miscellaneous Fees and Charges for Certain Services
MOTION:
Ken Humberston moved to approve Resolution 15-2014 amending Miscellaneous Fees and Charges for Certain Services. Hugh Kalani seconded the motion.

Each year, Staff brought updated fees and charges to the Board for certain District activities. Most of these fees were for customer requested services. Three changes were made to add additional equipment listed for the emergency preparedness tolls and equipment. Rates are based on the need in the event of an emergency and non-emergency deployment on a time materials and overhead (TMO) basis; the removal of two (2) vans which were sold during the year; and the fee for after-hours call-out for non-emergencies was changed from $100 to $100 at a minimum. 


MOTION CARRIED 4-0

Ayes:

Humberston, Kalani, McNeel, Sowa

Nays:

None

Abstentions:
None

Agenda Item 2.0:
Schedule a Rate Hearing:  March or April to Anticipate a June Billing Cycle
MOTION:
Ken Humberston moved to approve the rate hearing schedule as presented by Carol Bryck. Hugh Kalani seconded the motion.

Notices had been sent to the customers to hold a rate hearing and receive public comment/input on March 17, 2014. Rate options presented to the Board in January would be presented again. She asked for Board direction if they wanted to see any specific alternatives with regards to the rate structure. She had received some comments from ratepayers that were mixed on the proposed rate increase. 

Mc Neel asked about the base rate. He was concerned CRW was highly dependent on weather conditions for water use. This made it difficult to predict revenue for capital projects and would like to see scenarios that included splitting up the base and the consumption. The problem with consumption is it went up and down based on weather. This impacted current and future planning. 
In 2000 the bi-monthly base rate for a ¾” meter went up and was not enough to cover revenue. Nearly 75-80% of CRW costs were fixed and the cost to deliver water was not much different for a small water user than a larger water user. 

A second hearing (meeting) to hear additional public comment and consider adoption of the rates was scheduled for March 31st, 2014.


MOTION CARRIED 4-0


Ayes:

Humberston, Kalani, Mc Neel, Sowa


Nays:

None


Abstentions:
None

Agenda Item 3.0:
Approve Professional Services Contract:  Crystal Greens Landscaping – NTE $60,000
MOTION:
Ken Humberston moved to approve the General Manager sign the contract for landscaping services with Crystal Greens Landscape, Inc. for an amount not to exceed $60,000. Hugh Kalani seconded the motion.
Staff had brought these contract costs down from nearly $128,000 initially to last year’s contract at nearly $90,000 down to the current amount.

MOTION CARRIED 4-0


Ayes:

Humberston, Kalani, McNeel, Sowa, Sterling


Nays:

None


Abstentions:
None

Agenda Item 4.0:
Resolution 16-2014:  Establish the Clackamas Regional Water Supply Commission (CRWSC) Activity Fund 
MOTION:
Ken Humberston moved to approve Resolution 16-2014 establishing the CRWSC Activity Fund. Hugh Kalani seconded the motion.
This resolution authorized an additional fund within CRW’s accounting records to track expenditures incurred or any revenue received from the CRWSC on behalf of CRW. 
Sowa asked to confirm that the plan was to transfer some of the General Fund allocated to boundary protection to this new fund. It was confirmed.

MOTION CARRIED 4-0


Ayes:

Humberston, Kalani, McNeel, Sowa, Sterling


Nays:

None


Abstentions:
None

Agenda Item 5.0:
Resolution 17-2014: Approve a Transfer of General Fund Money from Materials and Services to the new CRWSC Fund and Authorize Payment for Associated Expenditures
MOTION:
Ken Humberston moved to approve Resolution 17-2014 authorizing an appropriation transfer from the General Fund to the CRWSC Activity Fund for FY 2013-2014. Hugh Kalani seconded the motion.
The amount of $1,000 from the boundary protection dollars budgeted in the line-item under Materials and Services would be transferred to the new fund. CRW did not anticipate spending much money for the remainder of the fiscal year. The budget committee would include this Activity Fund for the next budget year.

MOTION CARRIED 4-0


Ayes:

Humberston, Kalani, Mc Neel, Sowa, Sterling


Nays:

None


Abstentions:
None

Agenda Item 6.0:
Report from Executive Session:  Right of Way Usage Fee Charged to CRW by the City of Oregon City

Moore said Oregon City, by resolution, had passed and implemented a right of way usage fee of six percent (6%). CRW had not received advanced notice to plan for this fee. This was an issue due to the legal implications discussed in executive session. The Board had taken the position that anytime CRW was confronted by extraordinary fees by cities, these fees would be passed on to affected ratepayers and noted in the billing. CRW is now being directly charged this fee - which was a bit different. The City of Oregon City was also charging South Fork Water Board. As directed by the Board, CRW had complied with the legal requirements in filing the appropriate paperwork under protest. Now the issue was a policy decision as to how this should be administered to the ratepayers; whether this fee be applied to the entire District, just the south ratepayers or just the ratepayers within the right of way.

This was an annual usage fee based on linear feet of CRW pipeline located in the City’s right of way. The 20,000 linear feet of pipeline calculated at a $15,000 minimum fee escalated at a three percent (3%) factor each subsequent year. Administrative costs to track, calculate and recover these costs were applicable, but were not yet factored into this number. 


Currently, franchise fees were in the Court of Appeals; not right of way fees. 

Humberston felt since this was a revenue ‘grab’ by Oregon City, his opinion was to charge the fee to those affected who might address the fee with the City Council. He wasn’t sure they were even aware of this fee and CRW was now stuck with this fee. 

Mc Neel’s concern was the ratepayers didn’t get to vote on this fee. This had been crafted in such a way that circumvents normal process. Our ratepayers did not have the ability to vote for anyone on the City Council, the only way to make a difference was inform those affected by these fees. From his discussion with people in Oregon City they knew nothing about this and hadn’t seen it in the newspaper.

Kalani said if the option acted on was for those affected ratepayers in Oregon City, the bill would substantially increase for the approximate 206 affected people. Also, not too long ago the rates were merged for the north and south areas of the District and had been resolved so everyone in the District paid the same base rate. He was concerned about an action would once again promote the application of fees to one area over another. 


Sowa felt the fee increase should only apply to ratepayers in Oregon City.

Mc Neel was also concerned about future fees charged by other cities and how the District would track and calculate these fees as well. 
Kalani made the suggestion to find a lobbyist to create a bill to stop these fees. Moore said CRW’s lobbyist was SDAO and he could talk to them. The template for the fee, came from the League of Oregon Cities. The legislative session might be an alternative if people were interested.
Bryck said billing would have a separate line that included an explanation for the usage fee.


MOTION:
Ken Humberston moved to allocate the usage fee over the entire customer base. 


MOTION DIED FOR A LACK OF SECOND


MOTION:
Ken Humberston moved to allocate the usage fee over the customer base where the District’s distribution mains pass through the Oregon City limits (south side). Larry Sowa seconded the motion.

Cyndi Lewis-Wolfram


Ms. Lewis-Wolfram asked for the amount of the increase on each bill.


In response, Humberston said the amount was $0.54 cents per month, per customer or $3.26 per year.

MOTION CARRIED 3-1


Ayes:

Humberston, Kalani, Sowa


Nays:

Mc Neel

Abstentions:
None

Consent Agenda Item 1.0: Gross Payroll and Accounts Paid

MOTION:
Ken Humberston moved to approve the consent agenda. Hugh Kalani seconded the motion.


MOTION CARRIED 4-0


Ayes:

Humberston, Kalani, Mc Neel, Sowa, Sterling


Nays:

None


Abstentions:
None

Agenda Item 7.0
Financial Report
As of March 31st, 2014, the accounts receivable aging ending balance was $11,000 less than January’s ending balance. The overall balance was $127,824. Cash investment was at $7.9 million not including interest in LGIP.  The amount of $300,000 was transferred from the LGIP account to the general checking account to cover capital improvement expenses. The unrestricted portion as of February 28th was only $59,000. There was a general fund balance of $1.9 million and the Capital Reserve Fund was at $3.7 million. Some of this will be used to pay for capital projects. CRW had $403,000 in the Revenue Bond Fund to comply with debt covenants to keep payment available. The Rate Stabilization Fund has $1.1 million if revenues were insufficient to meet debt covenant requirements. This had been used in the last couple of years and it was not anticipated to use these funds this year. The SDC Fund is down to $440,000 used for capital projects and debt service. Capital projects had been a greater amount than what we were receiving from SDCs. Bryck provided a revenue and expenditure comparison over prior years. In comparing revenue for FY 2014 to FY 2013 through January, water revenue improving over the last couple of years in part due to the prior rate increase. Expenditures through January were about the same compared to FY 2012. As of January 31st, revenue was almost 58.3% into the budget; Water Sales were at 66.24% and compared to last year this figure was almost identical. Personnel Services was steady, Materials & Services was slightly higher and Capital Outlay was difficult to compare due to varying projects or items through the year. Last year CRW was slightly under budget and it was anticipated to also be slightly under budget this year.
Agenda Item 8.0: 
General Manager’s Report
· LUBA:   An executive session by the CRWSC was held on February 25th to discuss letters submitted to the Commission by the City of Oregon City and to determine a course of action. The City’s proposal did not accurately reflect the discussions from the meeting and appeared to introduce new issues not discussed; therefore, the proposal was rejected. The Board requested legal counsel to advise Oregon City’s legal representatives we were not renegotiating a different outcome, but rather were only interested in a document that more accurately reflected what had been discussed during the meeting. Oregon City had called to schedule another follow-up meeting. It was our opinion, this was not a LUBA issue and thought progress had been made in the discussions. CRW rarely used bonded debt and used pay-as-you go policies; we were interested in reimbursement for the repair and maintenance and future requirements of the infrastructure. Oregon City had agreed to reimburse CRW for infrastructure, if annexed. A third party was suggested do survey the areas and conduct an evaluation on this issue. An engineering study between the two entities was also proposed. 
· Rate Hearings and Budget: The Board had scheduled two rate meetings to hold public comment and to consider and adopt a rate increase. A calendar had been provided to the Board to document all scheduled meetings and/or events.
· CRWSC Monthly Meeting:  Discussion included the required filings, a revised draft of the by-laws, the presentation of the biennial budget, confirmation of the budget committee and the presentation of the operating plan for the Commission.
· Springbrook Software: SWA is in the process of selecting a vendor for their customer billing system. CRW also met with them to provide details for our requirements and will hear a demonstration on March 14th for a more detailed review.
· CRWSC Meeting:  The CFO’s and General Manager’s met from SWA and CRW to discuss in more detail the budget process for the Commission.

· CRW Executive Session:  On February 18th the Board met to discuss legal options for the right of way fees and pending litigation.

· Meeting with AFSCME: Ms. Campbell and I met with CRW’s union representatives and AFSCME’s representative for an introductory/kick-off meeting to establish dates for collective bargaining and to discuss the ORS 190 agreement. The first meeting is scheduled for March 26th.

· CRW Board Work Session:  The CRW Board held a work session on February 25th to discuss capital improvement project priorities and to hear an overview of our southern territory and its functionality.
· Value of Water Conference: Staff attended a conference hosted by the Association of Clean Water Agencies in Salem. Copies of presentations are available upon request.

· Water Resources Department Update:  WR has been working on refining the SCADA system. Due to the programming capabilities of in-house staff, Steve Prestwood, many improvements have been made. With rapid advances in technology and hardware, there has been a shift to new components and replacement parts. A new processor will be implemented to back up the main plan. Additionally, the treatment plant will be celebrating its 50th year since August 1964 in producing high quality water using a direct filtration system. The County fiber optic line between the Mangan facility and the Administration building was in place and costs $250.00 per month. 
Agenda Item 9.0
Public Comment


None
Agenda Item 10.0
Commissioner Business – Reports and Reimbursements

Sowa asked the Board to submit their reimbursements on time.
Meeting adjourned at 7:15 pm
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